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REMEMBERING THE REGIONAL CONVENTION
by David Chamberlin

I suppose my perspective on the Region IX
convention in Arizona this past summer was a
little different from that of most people
attending. In the first place, I was there on
M. L. Bigelow & Company business. Mike and I
drove down in my minivan, loaded with stuff
for our exhibit and with organ maintenance
equipment. I always enjoy the drive down
Highway 89, but this time I was worried about
my air-conditioner, which was obviously on its
last legs. The prospect of driving around
Phoenix in the summer without A/C was
"chilling," unlike the air-conditioner itself!

(It finally failed exactly one week after we
returned).

We left early, allowing a day each to work on
our two organs in the area, one of which would
be featured in a convention recital. (More on
+hat later.) Neither organ was in serious need
[ attention, but we managed to spend the
allotted time putting them in tip-top shape.
Mike also spent the better part of a pre-
convention day in the motel room fussing with
our two-manual demonstrator organ for our
exhibit.

Sunday morning, we attended one of the
Scottsdale wards. They are blessed with the
nicest Schoenstein organ I have ever heard in
an LDS building. Unfortunately, the organist,
who was substituting that Sunday, was not
quite equal to the instrument. The meetings
were excellent, though. Sunday afternoon, we
opened our exhibit, and I came down with a
little flu. So I missed the opening service
and all of the next day. See what I mean
about a different perspective?

The remaining days were enjoyable though, with
the highlight being Joan Zimmerman's recital
on our largest organ. This was the first

organ for which I designed all the scales
(detailed pipe dimensions), so it's always a
thrill to hear it. If that perspective is not
ifferent enough, I have known Joan since 1987,
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when we installed the organ, and I have played
a recital on it myself. Adding to my
enjoyment of this event, I sat next to my
long-time dear friend, Elizabeth Forsyth, and
was surrounded by lovely ladies of our chapter
and district.

John Metz's amazing harpsicord recital, eating
apple pie while listening to a bell choir (I
don't remember their name), and trying not to
weep during the boy soprano solos in the
closing service are treasured memories. The
post-convention organ crawl was fun, too. And
to wrap it all up, Mike and I attended Lella's
recital in the Phoenix stake center where she
had lived.

Oh, I forgot to mention the delicious dinners

at the Embassy Suites, the music box store in
Scottsdale with over a thousand (no kidding)
music boxes priced anywhere from $20 to
$20,000 (no kidding, either), taking my "sick
bed" under the palm trees by the pool, and . . .
Anyway, from a variety of perspectives, I
enjoyed the convention!

NOVEMBER CHAPTER MEETING

This month's meeting should be very
informative for all of us. David Day, BYU
librarian, will be guiding us through the
Humanities section of the BYU library. He
will show where to find not only organ scores
but also reference materials and texts that
would be helpful to any of us when we need to
look something up. He will be able to answer
any questions you may have concerning library
policies, etc., too.

We plan to meet on Tuesday, November 14th, at
7:30 p.m. in the north foyer of the BYU
Library. If you come late, look for us on the
5th floor near the Humanities Reference desk.

We are grateful to Don Cook for setting up the
meeting for us.

Hope to see you there!
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